Village of Sand Lake 
Regular Council Meeting Minutes
September 18, 2017
Approved

1. CALL TO ORDER: The regular meeting of the Sand Lake Village Council was called to order at 7:05pm by President Tom Norton on Monday September 18, 2017 at the Sand Lake Municipal Building.
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
3. ROLL CALL: 
Members presents: Nyha French, Tonia Parkhurst, Janice Dewey, Dave Dewey, Danielle Hardenburg, Greg Wheeler and Tom Norton.
Members absent: none
4. AGENDA: D. Dewey requested the following additions to agenda: Ken Hendricks property, Tom Norton requested Matt Biolette from Republic Services and Craig Moore from the Sand Lake Chamber of Commerce to added under new business. Motion made T. Parkhurst to accept additions and approve agenda, it was supported by D. Dewey. AIF Motion Carried. 
5. ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT:
A. Minutes
 Motion made by D. Dewey, seconded by J. Dewy to approve and file the August 21, 2017 Meeting Minutes as presented, AIF. Motion Carried. 
B. Financial Matters:
	1. Financial Statement. Motion made by T. Parkhurst, it was seconded by J. Dewey to approve and file the August Financial Statement as presented; AIF. Motion Carried
	1. Bills: D. Dewey asked about the Core Logic Refund. Brenda stated that Core Logic is a tax service for several properties in the Village and they over paid on tax bills.
Motion made by T. Parkhurst, seconded by D. Hardenburg to pay the bills in the amount of $19,623.17 (Nineteen thousand, six hundred twenty-three and seventeen cents). AIF. Motion Carried. 

6. PUBLIC COMMENT: 
Steve McIntyre from the Pickle Ball Association stated that there are currently 2 Pickleball courts and they would like to add an additional court next spring. The courts have big cracks and are not level. He is wishing for courts to be re-surfaced. President Norton replied that it may not be possible due to the USDA Loan application. There was a discussion about costs, N. French suggested they get quotes, President Norton suggested they get in contact with Kent County Commissioner Roger Morgan. J. Dewey suggested they get in touch with Nelson Township. Steve then thanked DPW Supervisor Jerry Dines for the paint for the courts.
 
Linda Misner of Lake Street asked about who or what police department does she call when she needs police. Chief Reamsma said that he was in service for that call but he was not the close. He said if it’s a non-emergency call then it may be a wait for an officer to be dispatched. If it’s an emergency call 911. Ms. Misner stated that she does not feel safe. The guy that tried to steal Lois’ tree has been back 3 times.

Roger Towsley, 64 W. Lake stated that there is a dead tree in front of his house. He wants the Village to cut down the tree. He asked if the Village had a Tree Plan, President Norton stated that once the USDA loan gets approved we can look at Tree Plan. 
7. POLICE REPORT: 
Monthly report: Update on property clean up on 6th Street. Chief Reamsma stated there has been lots of progress but it is still a mess. He scheduled a cleanup with Junk King for next Thursday. There is an old pool that needs to be removed. Bid was $3900 but will be less because of progress made in removing items already. Brenda stated that Benny said he could remove all the items for cheaper than Junk King.

T. Parkhurst made a motion to amend previous motion so Chief can find a cheaper company/person to do the clean-up, it was seconded by D. Dewey. There was a discussion about the process.  D. Hardenburg asked if someone has offered to help the property owner. D. Dewey asked if we can work with the Magistrate to have the property owner pay fines to the Village. A question was asked to clarify where in the budget or what fund will pay for the clean-up. It will come out of our Fund balance. A vote was taken, AIF. Motion Carried.

T. Parkhurst motioned to accept and file August’ Police Report, it was seconded by D. Dewey, AIF. Motion Carried.
8. FIRE REPORT:
	Monthly report: Fire Chief Ed Holtzlander reported that the ISO report went well. We are currently a 6. 
	Chief also stated that he will need to replace a Fire Engine soon. Engine 3 is a 1994 vehicle. The department will need to spend lots of money in the next 5 years. New breathing apparatuses are needed. 
There are several new Firefighters. The department will be participating in the Michigan DNR Training.
[bookmark: _GoBack]This year, the Community Engagement Committee will do the Halloween party.

T. Parkhurst made a motion to accept and file the Fire Report, it was seconded by D. Dewey, AIF. Motion Carried. 

8. DPW REPORT: Supervisor Jerry Dines submitted report in writing. D. Dewey asked about the guardrail and what happened to it during construction. Jerry stated the a new one was put it up to meet new codes. 

D. Dewey asked about bike lanes in new construction and why weren’t they added. Jerry will need to double check with the engineers. 
J. Dewey asked about the meeting with Fleish/Vanderbrink. Jerry stated that the Phase 2 downtown area construction will lose about 25 parking spaces and snow will need to be pushed towards park. The construction will start after 4th of July 2018. 
D. Dewey suggested we find money to line the Municipal parking lot on 4th Street.
Jerry suggests that the Council alert the business owners well in advance about construction timelines, issues and parking. Awnings will need to be taken off some businesses. 
Dan Kozak, Assistant DPW is retiring and his last day will be September 29. 

Jerry announced that Mark “Buck” Wells will replace Dan. He is a retired GM worker, he will work towards getting a CDL. 
Jerry also said that the chain apron needs to be fixed on truck. He estimates it to cost between $1000 to $2500.

He also handed out copies of construction bills to be paid. 
T. Parkhurst motioned to accept and file the DPW monthly report, it was seconded by D. Dewey, AIF. Motion Carried.

9. NEW BUSINESS:

A.) Budget Amendment: In order to apply for the USDA loan we need to amend the budget and transfer $7589 from Fund Balance and place it in our General Fund. Motion made by T. Parkhurst to transfer and amend budget in the amount of $7589, it was seconded by D. Dewey, AIF. Motion Carried.
B.) Presidents Duties: N. French asked about duties. Does a President attend KCCDBG meetings or other meetings? How do Council members know if a council member needs to be there, if President cannot attend. If meetings are missed, how do we have someone else attend it Tom cannot be there. What is a typical job description for President? President Norton replied that is varies. N. French stated that there were events this summer that the President did not attend: Community Picnic, Community Clean-up. Tom stated that he will be in office more in October. He has been extremely busy at his job. A discussion took place about delegating volunteers to be at meetings when President Norton is not available. J. Dewey stated that there is a broader concern that If President cannot make meetings then he should notify the Council early on so they can arrange schedules to get to meeting. 
C.) Matt Biolette from Republic Waste Removal. Matt introduced himself to Council as the Municipal Consultant. He works out of the Pierson office. There will be an Open House on September 26 and he invited everyone to attend and have lunch with tours. 
D.) Hendrick’s Property: D. Dewey stated that there was not a building permit filled out and returned. Mr. Hendrick’s stated that they filled out zoning permit, Roger signed zoning permit and they are working with Casey Patterson, Building Inspector. Casey’s main concern was a R rating of home. D. Dewey stated that the foundation was poured prior to the approval of the permit. He asked if there was a survey? He stated that lots of things happened out of order. Roger Towsley, Zoning Administrator, stated that the Planning Commission will hold a public hearing Monday, October 9 at 7pm to rezone the parcels from “R-1” Single Family Residential to “R-3” Single Family Residential district. D. Dewey stated that this is all after the fact. 
The Planning Commission will need to decide if it will be re-zoned. A discussion about run off problem from roof and property took place. Mr. Hendricks says he has it under control. The property is tiled off around the basement. 
E.) Craig Moore from the Chamber of Commerce stated that the downtown area has 10 unused or vacant buildings. He suggests the Chamber meet with the Council to rectify the problem and develop a plan to attract businesses into town. President Norton suggest we explore State Economic Development zones. 
Craig would like to a committee form to address the issue.
 
10. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: Paradise Cove, T. Parkhurst motioned to move into closed session due, it was seconded by J. Dewey, AIF. Motion Carried. 
11. Closed session called to order at 8:44pm
12. Regular Public Council meeting called back into session at 9:57pm
13. Committee Reports
a. Community Engagement Committee: There was a discussion to combine the Parks and Rec and Community Engagement Committee.  The CEC received a donation of $660.00 and would like to have it as a separate line item in budget that will be earmarked for CEC activities. It was decided to table the combination of committees until October meeting. The CEC is taking donations for the Halloween party.  
14. Trustee Comments
The Cemetery committee will meet on October 1.  

15. Meeting adjourned at 10:08pm

Respectfully submitted by:

Kristi DeKraker
Village Clerk
